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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 13, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant failed to prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.
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I.  HISTORY

Daniel Murphy, now age 39, first underwent an MRI of

his lumbar spine on July 26, 2006:

CLINICAL HISTORY: Acute low back pain.
Exam showed degenerative disc disease at L4-5 and
L5-S1 level with small central disc protrusion at
L4-5 and L5-S1 level.  No neuroforaminal
compromise.

IMPRESSION: Small central disc protrusions at L4-5
and L5-S1 level.

  
Dr. Anthony L. Capocelli saw the claimant on September

11, 2006:

This patient is a 33-year-old white male who
reports that he noticed about three years ago that
he was having some numbness in his groin area,
which is intermittent.  At the time it started
when he was on a roller coaster ride, he got off
and noted some numbness in the groin area.  This
has been on and off ever since that time.  It is
usually exacerbated by sitting for any length of
time and with certain activities.  He has also had
some ongoing low back pain since that time
predominately radiating across the lower back
without significant radiation to the legs.  This
is generally exacerbated by any kind of heavy
lifting activities or sitting for prolonged length
of times and relieved by standing up and
walking....

MRI demonstrates mild degenerative disc disease at
L5-S1 with three central disc protrusions at 4-5,
5-1 without seemingly any major canal or foraminal
compromise....

PLAN: The patient has lumbar degenerative disc
disease.  At this point, we are going to go ahead
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and start this patient on a course of non-
operative intervention.

The claimant testified that he underwent physical

therapy in 2006, and that he did not receive any additional

treatment until an alleged work-related incident in 2009. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Did anything unusual happen to you on
September 21, 2009 while you were in the
employment of Weatherford International?

A.  Yeah, I had some horrendous back pain.  

Q.  And what had you been doing shortly before
that back pain started?

A.  Picking up 7,000 parts.

Q.  And what are 7,000 parts?

A.  They are a - the parts would be a blow out
preventer for oil and gas wells.

Q.  How much would each part weigh?

A.  7,000's are between 70 to 80 pounds.  

Q.  Did you pick up those heavy parts every day at
work?

A.  No.  

Q.  On this particular day, on September 21, 2009
how soon after you had picked up one of these
parts did you notice the back pain?

A.  Somewhere in the range of 20 to 30 minutes.  

Q.  Did you report that to anybody in a
supervisory capacity?
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A.  Yes, I did.

Q.  Who did you report it to?

A.  Ken Hall....Ken Hall was my immediate
supervisor and he reported it to Mike
Pennington....

 
The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  Now was there a specific incident that
happened in September of ‘09 that you recall that
you relate to your back that caused this injury? 
Was there something specific that happened?

A.  Yeah, it would have been picking up parts
prior to....

Q.  Do you remember how much it weighed?

A.  In the range of 70 to 80 pounds.

Q.  And did you relate that to the doctor?

A.  Yes, I did.

Q.  And how many times did you pick that 70 to 80
pound piece of material up?

A.  I was stabbing parts that morning, so it was,
I don’t remember exactly how many we were running,
but we were also running 7100's that - so it was
picking up that amount of weight somewhere on the
average of 8 to 12 times.

Q.  Was there one particular incident that you can
think of that caused the injury to your back?

A.  I just answered that.

Q.  Is that no or yes?  That’s what I want.

A.  Yes, I just answered that....
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Q.  And did you relate to [Dr. Capocelli] a
specific incident?

A.  I related to him stabbing parts, which is the
specific incident....

Mike Pennington, the respondent-employer’s health and

safety coordinator, testified that he transported the

claimant to Cooper Clinic Occupational Medicine in September

2009.  Mike Pennington testified, “Best of my recollection,

Daniel said he’d been out in the department walking through

the department and he felt a pain in his back or felt, I

think the words were, his back tightened up....He told me

he’d been going about normal duties.  I asked him about

trying to ascertain what type of work activities might of

caused this.  I couldn’t come up with anything from him at

that time.”  Mr. Pennington agreed on cross-examination that

the claimant’s job description included being able to lift

“up to 100 pounds.”    

Dr. Terry L. Clark saw the claimant on September 21,

2009:

A 36-year-old who had been lifting 80 pound parts
and then walking about 30 minutes later when he
developed onset of low back pain.  The pain is a
constant sensation that rates a 4 to 5 on the pain
scale.  He denies any radicular symptoms.  He does
state that he has pain that radiates down to the
left hip.  He has a previous history of disk
herniation in 2005 for which he was treated
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conservatively.  He has not had back surgery in
the past....

Dr. Clark’s impression was “Lumbar strain.”  Dr. Clark

prescribed medication and stated, “Work restrictions to

include no lifting, pushing or pulling over 20 pounds. 

Alternate, sit, stand and walk as tolerated.  Limit bending,

stooping and twisting.  We will have him followup with his

personal care physician as this most likely will be viewed

as an activity of daily living.  Followup here as needed.”  

The claimant testified that Mike Pennington told him he

could not return to restricted work following Dr. Clark’s

assignment of work restrictions on September 21, 2009.    

Dr. Thomas E. Cheyne saw the claimant on October 2,

2009:

The patient is a 36-year-old who presents with
lower back pain.  He states that on September 21st

he was at work and was simply walking across the
plant floor whenever he had sudden onset of lower
back pain.  He has had no radicular pain or
paresthesias.  He states that he had a history of
a disk herniation back in 2005.  On an MRI report,
which was done in 2006, he was noted to have small
central disk protrusions at L4-5 and L5-S1....

RADIOLOGICAL: X-rays of the lumbar spine are
within normal limits.

  
Dr. Cheyne’s impression was “Acute lumbar strain with

prior history of small central disk protrusions at L4-5 and
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L5-S1.  PLAN: We will put him on Mobic 15 mg daily.  Have

him take hot showers twice daily.  Put him on a home

exercise program to be done three times daily.  He will

remain active but protective of his back and we will see him

in ten days for follow-up.  He will remain off work in the

meantime.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Cheyne on October 12,

2009: “The patient states that he is doing no better at all. 

He is having numbness in his groin area.  We will leave him

off work.  Continue his Mobic, home exercise, and hot

showers.  We will get an MRI lumbar spine and we will see

him back after the scan is completed.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on

October 14, 2009, with the following findings:

No marrow edema changes.  Conus unremarkable. 
T12-L1, L1-2, L2-3 and L3-4 are unremarkable. 
There is a prominent central disc bulge, less
likely a protrusion, at L4-5 without canal
stenosis.  Degenerative disc changes are seen
at L5-S1.  There is a small central based slightly
broad disc protrusion although without significant
canal stenosis or foraminal narrowing.  No nerve
root compression seen.  

IMPRESSION:
1.  Probable central disc bulge L4-5.
2.  Degenerative disc changes L5-S1 with a small
central based disc protrusion, but without canal
stenosis or nerve root compression seen.
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Dr. Cheyne noted on October 27, 2009, “The patient had

his MRI scan done, which indicated a central disk bulge at

L4-5 with a small central disk protrusion at L5-S1 as well. 

There was no significant canal stenosis or nerve root

compression seen.  Symptomatically, he is improving.  We

will send him to physical therapy three times weekly for

modalities to include traction.  He will continue his Mobic,

home exercise, and heat.  We will leave him off work and I

will see him back in two weeks for follow-up.  Hopefully, we

can get him back to work at that point.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Cheyne on November

18, 2009: “The patient states that he has made no further

improvement.  In fact, he is feeling a little worse.  He did

not go to physical therapy, stating that he could not afford

to do so.  He has a job description, which he brought with

him today, which requires him to [do] heavy work, lifting as

much as 100 pounds and that his employer will not allow him

to come back to work until he is able to do the full job. 

We will continue his Mobic, home exercise, and heat.  We

will schedule an LESI.  Leave him off work and I will see

him back after his first injection.”  
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Dr. Cheyne noted on November 20, 2009, “The patient is

back stating that he continues to slowly improve but is

still having problems.  He is scheduled to have an LESI next

week with Dr. Fisher.  He will follow through with that.  We

will continue his Mobic.  We will allow him to return to

work with restrictions and I will see him back after his

injection.”

The claimant testified that he returned to restricted

work with the respondent-employer on or about November 21,

2009.  The claimant testified, “They found me something to

do other than my normal job....I was working in the office

more than anything.”  

Dr. Robert Fisher saw the claimant on November 25,

2009: “Daniel Murphy is a 36-year-old gentleman who is new

to our service; this is his first visit.  Daniel has had

chronic low back and bilateral hip pain for several years

and after he reached the point that he sought evaluation in

the main clinic and in the course of that evaluation, he

received an MRI of the lumbar spine, which has interpreted

to show disc bulges at L5-S1 in the midline with possible

herniation.”  Dr. Fisher diagnosed “Chronic L5-S1 lumbar

radiculopathy” and performed a lumbar epidural steroid
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injection.  Dr. Fisher performed a “repeat LESI” on January

4, 2010.  

Dr. Cheyne reported on January 14, 2010, “The patient

has had two LESIs with very limited relief.  We will have

him follow through with his final LESI.  He will continue

his Mobic.  We will give him Ultram for pain.  We will get

in to see one of our neurosurgeons for a surgical opinion

and I will see him back following that surgery consultation. 

If he does not have surgery then we will plan to send him

back to work with permanent restrictions.”    

The claimant testified that he was laid off by the

respondent-employer on or about January 27, 2010.  The

claimant returned to Dr. Capocelli on February 3, 2010:

The patient reports to me that although I had seen
him back about five or so years ago with the low
back injury.  He was actually doing quite well.  
Thereafter, until a specific event that occurred
in September 2009, at which point he was
apparently thrown on 30 to 80 pound motor parts in
the plant and then soon after that was walking
across the plant floor when he had sudden onset of
severe pain that was essentially debilitating and
since that time he has had fairly chronic
exacerbation of his low back symptomatology with
some radiation into the lower extremities down
into posterolateral area on regular basis with
some groin numbness as well as numbness down to
the hips....at this point, he has had a repeat MRI
that may show some slight progression of the old
disk bulge into more of a disk protrusion....he
now comes in seeking further intervention.  He has
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had two LESIs and intervention with very little
relief.  He now is interested in getting further
treatment.  At this point, his case apparently
[has] been denied by compensation and the patient
has been laid off of his job....

IMPRESSION: Lumbar degenerative disk disease with
associated disk protrusion at L4-5 and L5-S1.

PLAN: At this point, I reviewed the studies.  They
appear to be slightly worse from the previous
studies of the back five or so years ago, and at
this point he probably does have some worsening of
his injury related to his work injury.  Certainly,
by history and by study findings, and given the
lifting he was doing, it would certainly be
reasonable that he exacerbated and possibly
worsened the underlying structural changes to his
back, and at this point, I would like to pursue
further LESIs and consideration for possible
surgical intervention and result to surgical
measures if needed.  At this point, I have
discussed all these with him at length.  He does
understand and would like to proceed with that
plan.

  
The claimant followed up with Dr. Fisher on February 8,

2010: “Mr. Murphy is a 37-year-old gentleman with complaints

of low back and left leg pain.  In the course of the

evaluation, he received an MRI, which does in fact show disc

herniations at L4-L5 and he has had a previous block, which

was modestly helpful, but the pain has recurred and so he

was referred to this service for repeat epidural steroid

injection.”  Dr. Fisher diagnosed “Lumbar radiculopathy” and

performed another injection.  
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Dr. Cheyne noted on February 23, 2010, “The patient has

completed his LESIs and states that he is really no better. 

He continues to have low back pain and some radicular

symptoms.  There is nothing else that we can offer him from

a conservative standpoint other than staying on his Mobic

and using heat therapy, stating that he could not afford it. 

He would like to get back in to see Dr. Capocelli for

another evaluation and consideration for surgery.  We will

make that appointment as soon as possible.”      

Janet Canada, APN, reported with Dr. Capocelli on May

17, 2010:

Mr. Murphy is a 37-year-old male who was initially
seen by Dr. Capocelli on 02/03/2010 for
exacerbating back pain and numbness in the groin. 
His MRI revealed degenerative disk disease at L5-
S1 with central disk protrusion at L4-5.  He has
completed home physical therapy and three epidural
injections.  He has failed to receive relief with
these nonoperative treatments.  

Today, he states that his back pain is
approximately 80% of his symptoms and has
intermittent numbness and pain that radiates into
the “whole right lower extremity.”  He does feel
that his pain has worsened....

IMPRESSION:  
1.  Ongoing lumbago.
2.  Right lumbar radiculopathy.

PLAN: At this time, Mr. Murphy has been released
from his work because of his spine symptoms.  He
has failed nonoperative conservative modalities. 
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He does inform me that workman’s comp has denied
his case.  He states that he will be finding an
attorney to help him with this.  He is going to
retrieve his medical records.  He would like to
proceed with a surgical workup which will consist
of a lumbar discogram at L3-4, L4-5, L5-S1,
control at L3-4 with post discogram CT scan.  He
is unable to schedule this until he receives some
benefits to help with his medical payment.  We
will hold at this time until he is able to work
with an attorney to arrange this.  We will fill a
prescription of hydrocodone and Flexeril.  I have
advised him that we will only do this for two
months and if his discogram is not scheduled at
that time, we will be unable to refill his
prescription....

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 22, 2010.  The

claimant contended that he sustained “a compensable injury

to his back on September 1, 2009 as a result of heavy

lifting on that day.”  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment and

temporary total disability benefits.  The respondents

contended, “the claimant’s alleged injury did not arise out

of the course or in the scope of the employment with the

respondent-carrier and therefore the claimant has not

sustained a compensable injury.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Compensability of the claimant’s low back
injury.
2.  Related medical.
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3.  Temporary total disability from September 22,
2009 until  November 21, 2009, and from January
27, 2010 until a date to be determined.    
4.  Attorney’s fees.  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on April 13, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the claimant failed to prove

he sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant appeals to

the Full Commission.   

II.  ADJUDICATION

1.  Specific Incident

The claimant contends that he sustained a compensable

injury to his back on September 21, 2009.  Act 796 of 1993,

as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002),

provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

The Commission must strictly construe the provisions of

Act 796.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(3)(Repl. 2002).  The

claimant must prove that a specific incident occurred at

work.  See Weaver v. Nabors Drilling USA, 98 Ark. App. 161,
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253 S.W.3d 30 (2007).  However, a strict construction of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002) does not

require, as a prerequisite to compensability, that the

claimant identify the precise time and numerical date upon

which an accidental injury occurred.  Edens v. Superior

Marble & Glass, 346 Ark. 487, 58 S.W.3d 369 (2001). 

Instead, the statute only requires that the claimant prove

that the occurrence of the injury is capable of being

identified.  Id.  The claimant has the burden of proving by

a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet

Cove Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).    

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove, by a preponderance of the

evidence, that he sustained an injury which was caused by a

specific incident or was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.  The claimant testified that he began suffering

from back pain “somewhere in the range of 20 to 30 minutes”

after “picking up 7,000 parts” at work on September 21,

2009.  The evidence does not demonstrate that there was a
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specific incident identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.  The claimant testified on cross-examination

that his back began hurting as a result of “stabbing parts,

which is the specific incident.”  The claimant’s testimony

by definition did not describe a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Neither the

claimant’s testimony nor any of the evidence of record

indicated that the claimant injured his back as the result

of a specific incident, that is, lifting a particular

“part.”  Dr. Clark reported on September 21, 2009 that the

claimant “had been lifting 80 pound parts and then walking

about 30 minutes later when he developed onset of low back

pain.”  The record in the present matter does not show that

the claimant’s pain was caused by a particular, specific

incident.  There must be a particular, specific incident in

order to prove a compensable injury in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  See Hapney v.

Rheem Mfg. Co., 342 Ark. 11, 26 S.W.3d 777 (2000).  

Dr. Cheyne noted on October 2, 2009 regarding the

claimant, “He states that on September 21st he was at work

and was simply walking across the plant floor whenever he

had sudden onset of lower back pain.”  Dr. Cheyne’s note on
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October 2, 2009 corroborated the testimony of Mike

Pennington and Terrence Yazel.  Mr. Pennington testified,

“Daniel said he’d been out in the department walking through

the department and he felt a pain in his back or felt, I

think the words were, his back tightened up.”  Mr. Yazel

testified that the claimant informed him, “I don’t know what

I did.  I was just walking across the floor.”  The evidence

of record in the present matter does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained an injury to his back which was

caused by a specific incident or was identifiable by time

and place of occurrence.  The claimant does not contend that

he sustained a back injury which was not caused by a

specific incident or which was not identifiable by time and

place of occurrence, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2002).  

2.  Objective Findings          

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  The requirement that a compensable injury must be



Murphy - F908673 18

established by medical evidence supported by objective

findings applies only to the existence and extent of the

injury.  Stephens Truck Lines v. Millican, 58 Ark. App. 275,

950 S.W.2d 472 (1997).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not establish a compensable injury to his

back by medical evidence supported by objective findings. 

As we have noted, the clinical history from an MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine in July 2006 indicated that the

claimant was already suffering from acute low back pain. 

The MRI in July 2006 showed degenerative disc disease in the

claimant’s lumbar spine at L4-5 and L5-S1, with “small

central disc protrusions at L4-5 and L5-S1 level.”  Dr.

Capocelli noted in September 2006 that the claimant was

experiencing numbness in his groin area which “started when

he was on a roller coaster ride.”  Dr. Capocelli noted in

2006 that the claimant was also suffering from pain in his

lower back which was “exacerbated by any kind of heavy

lifting activities.”  The claimant testified that he felt

numbness in his groin area after riding a roller coaster.  

Dr. Clark reported on September 21, 2009 that the

claimant had developed an onset of low back pain 30 minutes
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after lifting parts at work.  Dr. Cheyne noted on October 2,

2009, “He states that on September 21st he was at work and

was simply walking across the plant floor whenever he had a

sudden onset of lower back pain.”  Dr. Clark reported on

October 2, 2009, “X-rays of the lumbar spine are within

normal limits.”  Dr. Clark noted on October 12, 2009 that

the claimant was feeling numbness in his groin area, which

numbness the record shows began no later than 2006, sometime

after the claimant had ridden a roller coaster.  As the Full

Commission has noted, an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine

was performed on October 14, 2009, with the following

impression:

1.  Probable central disc bulge L4-5.
2.  Degenerative disc changes L5-S1 with a small
central based disc protrusion, but without canal
stenosis or nerve root compression seen.

  
The Full Commission notes that the October 13, 2009 MRI

essentially showed no difference or identifiable change from

the July 26, 2006 MRI, which showed degeneration and disc

protrusions at L4-5 and L5-S1.  We recognize Dr. Capocelli’s

report on February 3, 2010, at which time Dr. Capocelli

stated, “I reviewed the studies.  They appear to be slightly

worse from the previous studies of the back five or so years

ago, and at this point he probably does have some worsening
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of his injury related to his work injury....it would

certainly be reasonable that he exacerbated and possibly

worsened the underlying structural changes to his back.”  It

is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  Based on the evidence in the present matter, we

must assign minimal weight to Dr. Capocelli’s opinion that

the diagnostic studies in 2009 “appear to be slightly worse

from the previous studies of the back five or so years ago.” 

The MRI on October 14, 2009 showed no worsening of the

claimant’s lumbar spine and indicated no structural damage

not already noted in the MRI taken July 26, 2006.  The Full

Commission finds that there were no new objective findings

establishing a compensable injury to the claimant’s back. 

See Grothaus v. Vista Health, 2011 Ark. App. 130, ___ S.W.3d

___.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained an injury which was caused by a specific incident
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or was identifiable by time and place of occurrence on

September 21, 2009.  The claimant did not establish a

compensable injury to his back by medical evidence supported

by objective findings.  The Full Commission therefore

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable injury. 

This claim is denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant sustained a compensable specific incident

injury.  I also find that the majority has erred in finding

that the claimant has no objective findings of an injury. 

The record contains objective findings.  The majority’s

position on this issue shows that the majority is simply

ignoring the law, or most likely, is confusing the causation
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element with the objective findings element of a compensable

injury. 

FACTS

          The claimant testified that, on September 21,

2009, he was picking up machine parts that weighed 70 to 80

pounds.  Twenty to thirty minutes after he had finished

picking up the parts, the claimant had an onset of back

pain.

          The claimant testified that he reported this pain

to the respondent’s safety coordinator, Mr. Mike Pennington. 

The following is a portion of the medical report from the

claimant’s visit to the Cooper Clinic on September 21, 2009:

A 36-year-old who had been lifting 80
pound parts and then walking about 30
minutes later when he developed onset of
low back pain.  The pain is a constant
sensation that rates a 4 to 5 on the
pain scale.  He denies any radicular
symptoms.  He does state that he has
pain that radiates down to the left hip. 
He has a previous history of disc
herniation in 2005 for which he was
treated conservatively.  He has not had
any back surgery in the past.  He denies
change in bowel or bladder function.  He
denies pain or injury anywhere else.

          A diagnosis of lumbar strain was given and the

claimant was placed on restricted duty including no lifting,
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pushing, or pulling over 20 pounds, and he was to be limited

in bending, stooping, and twisting.

          On October 2, 2009, the claimant was seen at the

River Valley Musculoskeletal Center by Dr. Thomas Cheyne. 

The history of present illness portion of that medical

report states:

The patient is a 36-year-old who
presents with lower back pain.  He
states that on September 21st he was at
work and was simply walking across a
plant floor whenever he had a sudden
onset of lower back pain.  He has had no
radicular pain or paresthesias.  He
states that he had a history of disc
herniation back in 2005.  On an MRI
report, which was done in 2006, he was
noted to have small central disc
protrusions at L4-5 and L5-S1.

          The report indicates that the claimant was put on

Mobic 15 mg. daily, and instructed to take hot showers twice

daily.  He was placed on an exercise program that was to be

done three times daily and to remain active, but protective

of his back.

          On October 12, 2009, the claimant was seen for a

follow-up visit by Dr. Cheyne.  That progress note states:

The patient states that he is doing no
better at all.  He is having numbness in
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his groin area.  We will leave him off
work.  Continue his Mobic, home
exercise, and hot showers.  We will get
an MRI lumbar spine and we will see him
back after the scan is completed.

          On October 14, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI

of the lumbar spine.  The impressions from the report are as

follows:

1. Probable central disc bulge L4-5
2. Degenerative disc changes L5-S1 with
a small central base protrusion, but
without canal stenosis or nerve root
compression seen.

          On October 27, 2009, the claimant was again seen

by Dr. Cheyne.  At that time, the medical reports indicated

that, symptomatically, the claimant was improving, and Dr.

Cheyne ordered the claimant to receive physical therapy

three times weekly and to continue his Mobic, home exercise,

and heat.  The claimant was also to remain off work at that

time and to report in two weeks for a follow-up.

          On November 18, 2009, the claimant was again seen

by Dr. Cheyne.  The claimant reported that he had made no

further improvement.  The claimant reported that he was

actually feeling worse and was not able to go to physical

therapy due to the fact that he was unable to afford it.  At
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that time, the claimant was to continue the Mobic, home

exercise, and heat, and was scheduled for an LESI injection. 

At that time, the claimant was to remain off work.

          On November 20, 2009, the claimant was again seen

by Dr. Cheyne.  The claimant reported that he continued to

improve slowly, but was still having problems.  The claimant

was scheduled to have LESI injections the following week

with Dr. Robert Fisher, and to continue his Mobic.  The

claimant was allowed to return to work with restrictions at

that time.

          On November 25, 2009, the claimant received the

LESI injections that were ordered by Dr. Cheyne at the

Physician’s Day Surgery Center.  Those injections were given

by Dr. Robert Fisher.  The claimant also received another

injection that was performed on January 4, 2010, by Dr.

Fisher.

          On January 14, 2010, the claimant was again seen

by Dr. Cheyne after having had two LESI injections which

provided very limited relief for the claimant.  The claimant

was scheduled to have a final LESI injection and to continue

his Mobic.  He was also referred to a neurosurgeon for a

surgical opinion.
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          On February 2, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Anthony Capocelli at the River Valley Musculoskeletal

Center.  A portion of the report from that visit states as

follows:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient
reports to me that although I had seen
him back about five or so years ago with
the low back injury.  He was actually
doing quite well.  Thereafter, until a
specific event that occurred in
September 2009, at which point he was
apparently thrown on 30 to 80 pound
motor parts in the plant and then soon
after that was walking across the plant
floor when he had sudden onset of severe
pain that was essentially debilitating
and since that time has had fairly
chronic exacerbation of his low back
symptomatology with some radiation into
the lower extremities down into
posterolateral area on regular basis
with some groin numbness as well as
numbness down to the hips.  There has
been no definitive weakness or bowel or
bladder incontinence, but at this point,
he has had a repeat MRI that may show
some slight progression of the old disk
bulge into more of a disk protrusion. 
At this point, although there is no
gross severe neurologic impairment.  At
this time, he now comes in seeking
further intervention.  He has had two
LESIs and intervention with very little
relief.  He now is interested in getting
further treatment.  At this point, his
case apparently has been denied by
compensation and the patient has been
laid off of his job.  He reports to me
that this will be a contested comp case. 
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At this point, the patient has been on
Ultram.  His pain level seems to hover
at about 6 to 7 with fairly low Oswestry
related to this and fairly constant low
back pain across the body and some into
the upper thighs.  No bowel or bladder
incontinence.

IMPRESSION: Lumbar degenerative disk
disease with associated disk protrusion
at L4-5 and L5-S1.

PLAN: At this point, I reviewed the
studies.  They appear to be slightly
worse from the previous studies of the
back five or so years ago, and at this
point he probably does have some
worsening of his injury related to his
work injury.  Certainly, by history and
by study findings, and given the lifting
he was doing, it would certainly be
reasonable that he exacerbated it and
possibly worsened the underlying
structural changes in his back, and at
this point, I would like to pursue
further LESIs and consideration for
possible surgical intervention and
result to surgical measure if needed. 
At this point, I have discussed all
these with him at length.  He does
understand and would like to proceed
with that plan.

          On February 8, 2010, the claimant received his

final LESI injection from Dr. Fisher and then was seen on

February 23, 2010 by Dr. Cheyne.  In that progress note, Dr.

Cheyne states as follows:
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There is nothing else that we can offer
him from a conservative standpoint other
than staying on his Mobic and using heat
therapy, stating that he could not
afford it.

During that visit, the claimant indicated that he would like

to go back to see Dr. Capocelli for another evaluation, and

Dr. Cheyne indicated that he would set that appointment up

as soon as time is available.

          On May 17, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Capocelli’s APN, Janet Canada, and during that visit, the

claimant indicated that he would like to proceed with the

surgical work-up; however, due to financial issues, the

claimant was not able to proceed at that time.

LEGAL ANALYSIS

          In workers’ compensation law, an employer takes

the employee as he finds him, and employment circumstances

that aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable. 

Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82 Ark. App. 460, 120

S.W. 3d 150 (2003).  An aggravation of a pre-existing non-

compensable condition by a compensable injury is itself

compensable.  Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24, 3

S.W.3d 336 (1999).  An aggravation is a new injury resulting

from an independent incident.  Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc.,
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341 Ark. 804, 20 S.W. 3d 900 (2000).  An aggravation, being

a new injury with an independent cause, must meet the

definition of a compensable injury in order to establish

compensability for the aggravation. Farmland Ins. Co. v.

Dubois, 54 Ark. App. 141, 923 S.W. 2d 883 (1996). 

          Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002) defines

“compensable injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing
internal or external physical harm to
the body...arising out of and in the
course of employment and which requires
medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by
time and place of occurrence[.]

          A compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(a)(i).

          Here, Dr. Capocelli is the neurosurgeon who

evaluated the claimant on September 11, 2006.  In his

report, he refers to an MRI that was done; therefore, he

obviously had the benefit of that diagnostic test.  He
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recommended non-operative intervention.  There is no medical

evidence to indicate that the claimant received any

treatment regarding his back between September 11, 2006 and

September 21, 2009, other than the physical therapy

recommended by Dr. Capocelli in September of 2006.  The

claimant testified that, after he completed the physical

therapy in 2006, he had no other treatment for his back

until September 21, 2009.

          After the claimant was evaluated by the company

doctor on September 21, 2009, the company doctor diagnosed

him as having a lumbar strain, and prescribed medications. 

He placed a 20-pound lifting restriction on the claimant and

indicated that he should be cautious while taking

medications and limit bending, stooping, and twisting.

          The claimant was seen at River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center on October 2, 2009, still complaining

of lower back pain.  He was diagnosed as having acute lumbar

strain with prior history of small central disc protrusions

at L4-5 and L5-S1.  He was provided an additional

prescription for medication.

          An MRI was performed on October 14, 2009, with the

following objective findings:
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IMPRESSION:
1. Probable central disk bulge L4-5.
2. Degenerative disc changes L5-S1 with
a small central based disc protrusion,
but without canal stenosis or nerve root
compression seen.

          On October 27, 2009, a progress note from River

Valley Musculoskeletal Center indicates that the claimant

was left off work and was to have a return appointment in

two weeks.

          When the claimant had not made any further

improvement as of November 18, 2009, he was left off work

and scheduled for an LESI.

          The claimant continued to be symptomatic and was

ultimately referred to Dr. Capocelli, who evaluated the

claimant on February 3, 2010.  Dr. Capocelli’s progress note

specifically indicates that he was aware that the claimant

was simply walking across the plant floor after he had been

lifting heavy parts.  Dr. Capocelli specifically indicates

that he reviewed the studies.  He concluded:

They appear to be slightly worse from
the previous studies of the back five or
so years ago, and at this point he
probably does have some worsening of his
injury related to his work injury.
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          Dr. Capocelli expressed the opinion that the

lifting at work at least exacerbated the claimant’s pre-

existing condition.

          Although the respondents called four witnesses,

none of those witnesses disputed the claimant’s testimony

that he had been lifting heavy parts shortly before he

complained about back pain severe enough that he was taken

to the company doctor.

          There is no indication in the medical records that

the claimant had received any treatment for his back for

several years prior to September 21, 2009.  He testified

that when he went to work on September 21, 2009, he had no

reason to think that he was going to need any medical

treatment.  He testified that he had been lifting 80-pound

parts and, after walking about 30 minutes, experienced the

onset of low back pain.

          He described his low back pain as horrendous, and

he testified that the parts that he was lifting on that date

were not parts that he lifted every day.

          The undisputed evidence is that the claimant was

lifting heavy parts on the morning of September 21, 2009,

and that he reported that, 20 or 30 minutes later, while he
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was walking, he had the onset of horrendous back pain. 

Arkansas Courts have long recognized that a causal

relationship may be established between an

employment-related incident and a subsequent physical injury

based on evidence that the injury manifested itself within a

reasonable period of time following the incident so that the

injury is logically attributable to the incident, where

there is no other reasonable explanation for the injury.

Hall v. Pittman Construction Co., 234 Ark. 104, 357 S.W.2d

263 (1962).  The court has stated that if “months” have

passed between an accident and the manifestation of an

injury, reasonable men might disagree about the existence of

a causal connection, See Kivett v. Redmond Co., 234 Ark.

855, 355 S.W. 2d 172 (1962); Wentz v. Servicemaster, 75 Ark.

App. 296, 57 S.W. 3d 753 (2001).  It is not necessary for

symptoms to occur instantaneously following heavy lifting. 

There simply needs to be a close temporal relationship

between the lifting and the onset of symptoms.  Thirty

minutes is not enough time for reasonable men to disagree

about the existence of a causal connection.  In fact, with

this set of facts, it would require conjecture and

speculation to find that the claimant’s symptoms came from
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anything other than lifting the 80 pound parts. Conjecture

and speculation, even if plausible, cannot take the place of

proof.  Ark. Dept. of Correction v. Glover, 35 Ark. App. 32,

812 S.W.2d 692 (1991).  Dena Construction Co. v. Herndon,

264 Ark. 791, 575 S.W.2d 155 (1979).  Arkansas Methodist

Hospital v. Adams, 43 Ark. App. 1, 858 S.W.2d 125 (1993).

          As for the majority’s finding regarding objective

findings, I am simply baffled.  As stated above, “objective

findings” are those findings which cannot come under the

voluntary control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(a)(i).  Here, the claimant has presented an MRI

which shows a disc bulge.  The only conclusion I can make

regarding the majority’s finding is that the majority is

confused about the difference between the causation element

and the objective findings element.  The claimant cannot,

and does not need to, prove the causation of his injury with

objective findings.  Here, by stating that the claimant has

no objective findings, when he clearly does, the majority is

apparently requiring the claimant to prove the causation of

his injury with objective findings, which is contrary to the

law.
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          For the aforementioned reasons, I must 

respectfully dissent.

______________________________
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


